	University of East Anglia and University of Essex



	UNIVERSITY CAMPUS SUFFOLK JOINT ACADEMIC COMMITTEE



	11 July 2008

	

	MINUTES



	Chair
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	Present
	Dr Leon Burnett, Dr Wayne Campbell, Ian Dewing, Christine Dobson, Rob Evans, Dr Peter Funnell, Kate Guyon, Dorothy Kennerley, Daphne King, Jen Mackness, Jenny Milsom, Professor Nigel Norris, Ros Pugh, Phil Thirkettle, Erica Towner (co-Chair), Marilyn Watsham 

	Apologies
	Professor Joan Busfield, Dr Aulay Mackenzie, Howard Smith

	Secretary
	Gill Statham

	In attendance
	Jeanie Armstrong, Fiona Fisk, Dr Ron Impey, Richard Lister, Director of Planning and Resources (for agenda items 6 and 11), Sally Walker

	
	
	

	
	
	Action

	
	Introduction and announcements
	

	
	
	

	08/63
	The Chair announced that Erica Towner would chair meetings of JAC in 2008-09, following the agreed procedure for alternate chairing by the Universities, and that Dr Kay Thompson would continue as Secretary to JAC.  Members were asked to advise the Secretary of any changes in representation for 2008-09. 
	

	
	
	

	
	Starring of agenda items
	

	
	
	

	08/64
	No additional items were starred for discussion.  The Chair proposed that item 11 be taken after item 6 and item 8 after item 14 and these adjustments were agreed.
	

	
	
	

	
	Minutes of the previous meeting 
	

	
	
	

	08/65
	The minutes of the meeting held on 3 June 2008 were agreed.
	

	
	
	

	
	Matters arising from the minutes
	

	
	
	

	08/66
	None.
	

	
	
	

	
	Chairs’ action
	

	
	
	

	
	The committee received a report on Joint Chairs’ Action taken by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning and Teaching) (Essex) and the Director of Partnerships (UEA) on behalf of the Joint Academic Committee.
	

	
	
	

	08/67
	It was noted that the following 2008 entry proposals had been approved to proceed to publicity and validation:

a. BSc (Hons) Specialist Community Public Health Nursing (Jan 2009 proposed start) – UCS Ipswich

b. BA/BSc (Hons) Professional Studies (specialism) (Year 3 Hons progression route) – all centres

c. BA (Hons) History with the option of a named award BA (Hons) Family, Local and Community History (re-approval based on significant revision and additional new content) – UCS Ipswich


	

	08/68
	It was noted that the following changes to validated provision had been approved:

a. BA (Hons) Model Design with Special Effects – UCS Ipswich

Title change to BA (Hons) Model Design for Film and Television.  The course had previously been offered under this title and there had been strong demand from students for the original course title to be re-instated, with support from the Course Leader.  The title change was approved with immediate effect, subject to a letter being sent to students to confirm their agreement.
b. BA (Hons) Photography and the Digital Image – UCS Ipswich

Title change to BA (Hons) Photography, on the grounds that Digital Image was not a separate skill but embedded within the course.  The proposal was supported by the External Examiner and the Associate Dean who considered that the proposed new title more appropriately reflected the course content.
c. PGCE/CertEd – UCS Otley

Additional site of delivery at Writtle College for the part-time PGCE/CertEd for the FE sector, with a land-based focus.  Delivery and assessement would be by UCS Otley staff, who already delivered the Level FE3 City & Guilds PTLLS award to Writtle staff.  It was reported that Writtle College Library had purchased additional texts and an additional Course Leader had been appointed at UCS Otley to meet the increased delivery workload.  

	

	
	Student recruitment and enrolment 2007-08 and applications for 2008-09
	

	
	
	

	08/69
	RL gave an oral report to accompany paper 08/41, commenting that new systems had been established in 2007-08 and that more sophisticated reporting would be possible from 2008-09.  It was difficult to give realistic predictions of student numbers at this early stage in the development of UCS.  JAC was asked to note that UCS was primarily targeting different market sectors from the Universities, with a focus on part-time provision and work-based learning.  The Chair emphasised the need for JAC to remain informed about patterns of enrolment and recruitment, since the success of individual courses in recruiting students and factors such as mode of delivery were key elements to consider at re/validation.
	

	
	
	

	08/70
	RL reported that recruitment was expected to be heavy over the summer and into the autumn, noting that many students regarded application and enrolment as a single exercise.  It was anticipated that the number of 18 to 21 year old students would increase once planned residential accommodation became available, and that the nature of the market would evolve quite rapidly.  UCS had achieved 8% growth last year and its growth target for 2008-09 was 11%.  It was likely that HEFCE ASNs would be recouped in the second phase.
	

	
	
	

	08/71
	DK reported that Foundation degrees (FDs) in Healthcare had strong support from employers and fitted well with national and local plans.  It was difficult to predict numbers in an innovative subject area, and take-up in the first year of delivery of a new course might be low.  A mix of established and innovative products typified the UCS academic offer and it was important to support curriculum innovation.
	

	
	
	

	08/72
	A query was raised regarding access by part-time students to government funding and whether any delays might be brought to the attention of local authorities, who were major funders of the UCS venture.  It was also noted that recent changes relating to fundability status and the withdrawal of funding for equivalent or lower qualifications (HEFCE circular letter 07/2008) had had only a minimal impact at UCS, since FDs were exempt, although 'top-up' year programmes were affected.
	

	
	
	

	
	Proposal to establish Academic Planning Fora
	

	
	
	

	08/73
	Following previous in-principle support by JAC, PF presented a proposal to pilot academic planning fora in cognate discipline areas, with tripartite membership drawn from UEA, Essex and UCS.  The primary focus of each forum would be the transparent sharing of academic plans and initiatives, subject/discipline innovation and opportunities for collaboration.  It was proposed that each forum would meet twice or three times a year, with outcomes being actioned through existing institutional and collaborative mechanisms.
	

	
	
	

	08/74
	A core concept of the proposal was that membership should comprise senior academic managers who could establish meaningful dialogue at a strategic level on key academic issues and explore opportunities in areas such as collaborative research and business or community engagement.  The meetings would enable collegial groups of academic peers to talk frankly about collective planning, to engage in dialogue about new ideas and to plan for the future.  
	

	
	
	

	08/75
	The fora would enhance existing planning structures in place at UCS as well as complementing the role of the academic subject links, who would operate largely at course team level.  Effective lines of communication between the fora and key individuals and collectives would be crucial.  The pilot could consider whether the model might in future be extended to reflect a broader regional focus through the inclusion of the Universities’ non-UCS partner colleges in the eastern region.
	

	
	
	

	08/76
	Two pilot fora would be launched in autumn 2008, one based on the established Health forum, and the other a new forum to support the broad sector of business, management and financial services.  The pilot would seek to identify best practice in the established forum alongside an appraisal of the challenges met by a new forum at start-up.  An evaluation report of the pilot, covering content and process, would be submitted to JAC during late spring/early summer 2009 following two meetings of each forum.  Subject to a successful pilot, academic planning fora would be established from 2009-10 in all key cognate discipline areas.
	PF
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	08/77
	JAC endorsed the proposal and recommended to the Senates of the University of Essex and the University of East Anglia that the pilot scheme be established.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Course validation and re-validation reports
	

	
	
	

	08/78
	JAC considered the validation reports submitted, and recommended to the Senates of the University of Essex and the University of East Anglia that the following awards be approved for delivery at the University Campus Suffolk centre(s) indicated for a period of five years commencing September 2008, subject to the conditions and requirements in the validation report being met by agreed deadlines:
a. BSc (Hons) Health and Wellbeing (full-time and part-time) – UCS Ipswich  
b. BA (Hons) Performance (full-time and part-time) – UCS Ipswich
c. BA (Hons) Professional Studies (full-time and part-time) – UCS Great Yarmouth, Otley and Bury St Edmunds 
d. BSc (Hons) Construction Management (part-time) – UCS Suffolk New College 
e. BSc (Hons) Civil Engineering (part-time) – UCS Suffolk New College  
f. FdA Holistic Therapies (full-time and part-time) – UCS Lowestoft   
g. FdSc and CertHE Operations Engineering (part-time) – UCS Lowestoft  
h. FdA Supporting Inclusive Learning (full-time and part-time) – UCS Lowestoft  

i. FdA Continuing Care (part-time) – UCS Ipswich  
j. FdA Management (Uniformed Public Services) – UCS Bury St Edmunds  
k. BA (Hons) Family, Local and Community History (full-time and part-time) – UCS Ipswich
l. BA (Hons) and BA Children's Care, Learning and Development (full-time and part-time) – UCS Lowestoft
m. BA (Hons) Business Management with Finance (full-time and part-time) – UCS Ipswich

	

	08/79
	JAC considered the re-validation reports submitted, and recommended to the Senates of the University of Essex and the University of East Anglia that the following awards be re-approved for delivery at the University Campus Suffolk centre(s) indicated for a period of five years commencing September 2008, subject to the conditions and requirements in the re-validation report being met by agreed deadlines:
n. BSc (Hons) Midwifery (full-time) – UCS Ipswich  

o. PGCE (Secondary) North East Essex Coastal Consortium SCITTT – UCS Ipswich
p. BA (Hons) History – UCS Ipswich
q. BA (Hons) Business Management (single, major joint and minor routes) - (full-time and part-time) – UCS Ipswich
r. BA (Hons) Business Management with Marketing (full-time and part-time) – UCS Ipswich
s. BA (Hons) Business Management with Human Resource Management (full-time and part-time) – UCS Ipswich
t. FdA Children's Care, Learning and Development (full-time and part-time) – UCS Ipswich, Lowestoft and Bury St Edmunds (re-validation) and UCS Great Yarmouth (validation)


	

	
	Validation activity 2007-08
	

	
	
	

	08/80
	RI and JM introduced a discussion of linked agenda items relating to the 2007-08 cycle of course validations and re-validations.  Reflection on validation practice and procedures would inform the annual review of the UCS Validation Handbook, which would be undertaken by the UEA/Essex/UCS joint Partnership Action Team (PAT) over the summer months.  The revised Handbook would be brought to the autumn 2008 meeting of JAC for approval.
	FF
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	Interim summary of 2007-08 validation event outcomes including responses to validation conditions and requirements
	

	
	
	

	08/81
	RI gave an oral report to accompany paper 08/56, noting that a key aim for the next academic year was to reduce the number of postponed/cancelled validations, which in some instances in 2007-08 had reflected an over-optimistic estimate by course teams of the time needed to prepare validation documentation.   It was reported that support and guidance mechanisms were being strengthened for 2008-09 and adherence to UCS Registry deadlines would be closely monitored.
	FF

RI 

JM 

JMu

GS SW

	
	
	

	
	Interim analysis of 2007-08 validation conditions
	

	
	
	

	08/82
	RI presented an initial analysis of the distribution of conditions set at programme validation events in 2007-08, noting that the average number of conditions set was 5.0, with a small degree of variation across different parts of the network and between Essex/UEA chairs.  It was agreed that there was scope for enhancing quality through greater consistency in the clarity and structuring of conditions, whilst further evaluation of the nature and substantiveness of conditions would be helpful.  JAC welcomed the analysis, which would be used to enhance staff development and support for all involved in the validation process in 2008-09.
	RI

	
	
	

	
	Notes of validation user focus group meeting
	

	
	
	

	08/83
	JM reported on a constructive focus group meeting of course team members who had participated in validation events.  The discussion had generated a useful commentary on the positive aspects of the validation process as well as points for consideration in improving future practice.  Key recommendations included greater support for course teams in preparing validation documentation, a review of the timetable from preparation through to final response, earlier consideration of academic and employer comments, and limiting the size of the panel, alongside more detailed suggestions for improvements to forms and documentation.  It was agreed that the validation workshops had been a useful staff development activity.  The PAT team would take forward key suggestions and recommendations. 
	FF
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	Use of previously validated modules at course validation events
	

	
	
	

	08/84
	It was reported that clarification was needed regarding the status of previously-validated modules at course validation events.  A course team might reasonably wish to incorporate a module from a validated programme into the structure of a new course, and clearer guidelines were needed not only for validation panels considering a new course proposal but also in relation to the approval procedure for any suggested amendments to existing modules.  Whilst Validation Handbook procedures at present differentiated between core and non-core modules, there were different conceptions of the term ‘core module’, which it was noted did not imply a ‘bank’ of UCS modules.  It was also important to avoid a proliferation of modules with similar titles.  The PAT team would explore alternative approaches and seek views from appropriate groups across UCS.
	FF

RI 

JM 

JMu

GS SW

	
	
	

	
	Validation and re-validation events 2008-09
	

	
	
	

	08/85
	The deadline for receipt of CAT forms for 2009 entry proposals at UCS Registry was noted to be 17 July 2008 and the next meeting of CAG to be on 25 July 2008.  An up-to-date schedule of re/validation events for 2008-09 would be submitted to JAC at its next meeting and in the interim could be accessed via Wolsey.
	

	
	
	

	
	Review of UCS quality assurance structures and systems
	

	
	
	

	08/86
	It was reported that the review panel had completed a series of useful discussions with key staff from UCS Ipswich, the LN Colleges and the Universities and was considering the extensive documentation submitted .  The review panel would prepare a short report for the Vice-Chancellors and the co-Chairs of JAC and would give feedback to UCS by the end of the month.  Staff were warmly thanked for their positive and thoughtful contributions during the consultation.
	

	
	
	

	
	Quality enhancement
	

	
	
	

	08/87
	CD gave an oral progress report on actions arising from the Quality Enhancement meeting held on 6 March 2008, noting that as no notification had as yet been received from the QAA about IQER, the process was more likely to commence in 2009-10.  A meeting of LTQC had now been hosted at UCS BSE and the new format of the meeting had been well-received.  The College was thanked for its hospitality and a useful and interesting presentation.  There was scope for further action on QA/E 'surgeries' and some further consideration of representation on the Colleges' internal HE committees. 
	CD

	
	
	

	
	Approval process for staff CVs
	

	
	
	

	08/88
	CD reported on the implementation of the staff approval process as set out in the Framework Agreement and relating to staff delivering UCS programmes at the LN Colleges.  The CVs of over 200 staff at UCS BSE, GYC, Lowestoft, Otley and SNC had been approved, with only two queries raised, which would be addressed through the enhancement of staff qualifications.  The process took into account professional experience, qualificatory level and experience in delivering HE, and all staff delivering one module or more had been included.  Approved staff were entered onto a database which would be sent to the Universities for the start of the 2008-09 academic year.  JAC noted that staff CVs had been reviewed as part of the institutional validation process and that approval of staff CVs formed part of the course re/validation process.  There was a need for consistent use of the standard UCS CV proforma
	CD

and
team

	
	
	

	08/89
	JAC members discussed the institutional-level perspective relating to the balance of HE and FE teaching for staff in a mixed-economy environment.  Whilst LNC staff were employed by their Colleges and there were some differences in individual institutional practice and procedures, there existed a strong degree of commonality across UCS, supported by a robust staff development programme. 
	

	
	
	

	
	UCS policies and procedures
	

	
	
	

	08/90
	It was noted that the Policies and Procedures Working Group would hold its third meeting on  14 July 2008.  Minutes and a schedule of activity for 2008-09 would be provided to JAC at its autumn term meeting and would be available on Wolsey.
	

	
	
	

	
	Any other business
	

	
	
	

	
	Validation conditions for BSc Computing at BSE and GYC
	

	
	
	

	08/91
	It was reported that a conditions meeting had taken place for BSc Computing (BSE and GYC) and that the validation panel had not yet reached a unanimous decision on whether all the conditions in the validation report had been met.  The panel Chair had referred the matter to the co-Chairs of JAC, who would review all the evidence, including the course team's responses to the conditions, and panel members' comments.  The outcome would be reported as soon as possible.
	AD

ET

	
	
	

	
	Meeting dates for 2008-09
	

	
	
	

	08/92
	Thu 27 November 2008, 14.00 – 16.00, UCS Ipswich, room tbc

Thu 5 March 2009, 14.00 – 16.00, UCS Ipswich, room tbc

Thu 25 June 2009, 14.00 – 16.00, UCS Ipswich, room tbc 
	

	
	
	


Gill Statham
Acting Secretary to JAC 
University of Essex
July 2008
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